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WHA has been pleased to work in a bipartisan fashion with the Legislature and the Evers Administration on advancing 

telehealth policy at the state level.  In 2019, WHA worked with Representatives Loudenbeck and Kolste, Senators 

Kooyenga and Bewley, and the Evers Administration on bipartisan Medicaid telehealth legislation. That legislation, which 

became 2019 Act 56 in March 2020, was governed by a simple premise: telehealth is health care.   

 

That public policy approach to telehealth has served Wisconsin extremely well and helped Wisconsin’s Medicaid 

providers quickly transition from in-person care to care delivered via telehealth during the COVID pandemic. And based 

on very favorable patient satisfaction and quality data, it’s clear that patient demand for telehealth will continue well 

beyond the pandemic.   

 

Thanks to 2019 Act 56, telehealth is here to stay in the Medicaid program even after this pandemic and the federal public 

health emergencies that have enabled waivers allowing for expanding telehealth end. WHA and our members have largely 

observed commercial health plans following suit with Medicaid and Medicare in expanding and maintaining access to 

telehealth services during this pandemic. Yet, unlike with Medicaid, there is still uncertainty in both Medicare and the 

commercial sector about what telehealth services will continue to be available to patients once the pandemic ends. 

 

WHA has long advocated at the federal level to remove the statutory restrictions that prevent Medicare from reimbursing 

for telehealth services in most settings apart from the current waivers enabled by the public health emergency. AB 259 

provides additional assurances for patients with commercial health insurance plans that telehealth they’ve depended on 

will not go away after the COVID pandemic ends.  

 

Additionally, the bill would ensure that Medicaid continues covering audio-only services even after the state and federal 

waivers enabled by the public health emergency conclude. This would provide certainty for the many Wisconsinites that 

have inadequate broadband, problems accessing or operating video technology, or simply prefer using the telephone over 

a video visit. 

 

We look forward to continuing working with the Legislature and the Governor to preserve and strengthen access to 

telehealth in Wisconsin. 
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